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Rallies are known for their camping and programs…and this year’s Chief Joseph Rally had quality 
offerings. A more lush, sumptuous campsite than the Grant County Fairground simply doesn’t exist. And 
anyone who came away unenriched from a Team Oregon cornering clinic or Bruce Henrickson’s moto-
photography presentation just wasn’t trying.

But the main draw to John Day every year is the spectacular setting and the roads surrounding it. So, 
sooner or later, it was time to saddle up and explore the neighborhood. One well-attended offering was 
my Ukiah Loop Tour. Saturday morning found fifteen eager souls looking for a long lap through the 
mountains. Most of our troop was unfamiliar with the area, so we set a pace that, while energetic, enabled 
all to take in the sights.

Ours was a clockwise loop of about 200 miles. The first section included one of the prettiest stretches of 
US-395. From Mt. Vernon to Ukiah Junction, the route rises to 5,100 feet while topping several crests that 
separate the old settlements of Fox, Long Creek, and Dale. No traffic and wide sweeping corners made 
for a memorable ride on this clear, temperate day.

Eighty miles in, Ukiah was a perfect place to take a break. Barely larger than the other settlements, it 
nevertheless has a personality that’s made visible with the yard art that surrounds the lone gas station. 
After a quick espresso, we were ready to hit it again.

The next 40 miles were along NF-52, a section of the Blue Mountain Scenic Byway. The road was in 
much better shape than when I last passed through, offering a scenic vista along the North Fork John 
Day River drainage. It continues southeast crossing tributary after tributary, before ending at the junction 
with NF-73. Here the Blue Mountain becomes the Elkhorn Drive Scenic Byway, which slices through the 
Elkhorn Mountains. Continuing straight would have taken us past Anthony Lakes Ski Area and the steep 
descent to Haines.

Instead, we turned right toward the gold rush towns of Granite and Sumpter. Here the land, still rugged, 
begins to show the scars of its mining heyday, when massive dredges culled the local streams for gold. 
The greatest of them all, the Sumpter Valley Dredge, resides in Sumpter, newly restored and the locus of 
an impressive State Heritage Area.

While in Sumpter, we had lunch at Carole’s Mad Dog Saloon. The choices were odd — Italian fare 
instead of the usual burgers and sandwiches. And it must have been an Easy Bake pizza oven, for orders 
beyond a single pizza meant a looonnnng wait. Eventually fed, we gathered ourselves for the final stretch 
back to the fairgounds.

The 85-miles final stretch is beautiful, but familiar to John Day regulars. Nevertheless, the group seemed 
to enjoy the pace as we zoomed by the campgrounds and meadows. A few of us stopped for ice cream at 
Austin Junction, while others zoomed ahead to catch the afternoon events at the fairgrounds. All who 
participated signaled “thumbs up” at the choice of route and John Day as destination. With all this 
scenery, who wouldn’t want to make a vacation of John Day to Great Falls for the National next year? It’s 
certainly something to think about.



 


